REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 10 SEPTEMBER 2008 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman) Councillors Boaden, Mrs Farmer, Layden (as substitute for Cllr Bainbridge), Mrs Parsons, Scarborough, Stothard (as substitute for Cllr Bell), Mrs Styth, Tootle and Mrs Vasey.

RP.30/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bainbridge, Bell, Mrs Fisher and Wilson

RP.31/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.

RP.32/08 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 6 August 2008 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting and it was noted that Councillor Mrs Vasey had submitted her apologies at the meeting.

RP.33/08
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – FURTHER CONVICTIONS – A J THOMPSON

The Licensing Officer presented Report LDS.59/08 regarding a licensed Hackney carriage Driver, Mr A J Thompson, who had acquired two speeding convictions since first being licensed in 2006.

Mr Thompson and his representative, Mr Matthews, were in attendance at the meeting.

The Principal Solicitor outlined the procedure the Panel would follow.  Mr Thompson confirmed that he had received and read the Licensing Officer’s report.

The Licensing Officer outlined Mr Thompson’s licensing history explaining that Mr Thompson had been granted a Hackney Carriage drivers licence on the 14th September 2006.  Then, he had had 3 points valid on his driving licence for a speeding offence committed in September 2004.  He also had a number of convictions dating back to 1982 which, as a taxi driver, are never spent. As his last criminal conviction was in 1998 it was decided to grant his application.  Mr Thompson was however issued with a warning letter which stated that if there were any further offences he may have to appear before the Regulatory Panel where his licence could be either suspended or revoked. 

The Licensing Officer advised that on the 1st December 2006, less than 3 months after being granted his licence, Mr Thompson received a further conviction for a speeding offence and was given a fixed penalty and 3 points.  Mr Thompson did not promptly report the conviction and, on his next renewal, in July 2007, Mr Thompson failed to declare the conviction on his statutory declaration.  This was an offence under The Perjury Act. 
The Licensing Officer reported that on the 8th of January 2008, Mr Thompson received a further conviction for a speeding offence and was given a fixed penalty and 3 points.  Again, Mr Thompson did not promptly report the conviction.  When Mr Thompson came to renew his licence in July 2008 he again failed to declare any of these speeding offences on his statutory declaration although they were now endorsed on his DVLA driving licence and it was production of this which brought matters to the attention of the Licensing Officer. 
Mr Matthews then addressed the Panel on behalf of Mr Thompson.  Mr Matthews stated that many taxi drivers mistakenly did not consider motoring convictions as offences and he himself had, in the past, failed to declare motoring offences on the statutory declaration.  Mr Matthews added that his company was set up to carry out Cumbria County Council contracts and he employed Mr Thompson to carry out some of the contracts.  As part of the contract the County Council required that drivers were licensed with the local licensing authority.  Mr Thompson worked solely on those contracts and did not carry fare paying passengers.  Mr Matthews stated that Mr Thompson carried the vulnerable, disabled and elderly and was one of his best drivers in terms of dealing with passengers.

In response to questions Mr Matthews clarified the following:

· Mr Thompson was in his licensed vehicle when he received the speeding conviction but he was not carrying any passengers

· Mr Thompson received the speeding conviction for driving at approximately 35mph in a 30mph zone

In response the Licensing Officer highlighted the final paragraph of the Statutory Declaration which clearly stated that motoring convictions had to be included in the declaration.  He added that the County Council only allowed licensed Hackney Carriage drivers to carry out their contracts, as they know the City Council regulated the drivers and acted as an enforcement agency.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – 1) That, having given detailed consideration to the matter, the Panel agreed that Mr Thompson’s application for a Hackney Carriage driver’s licence be refused because he was not considered to be a fit and proper person to hold a Hackney Carriage drivers licence.

2) That it be noted that Mr Thompson was informed that he had a right of appeal and that right would be confirmed in writing.

RP.34/08
HACKNEY CARRIAGE FARES REVIEW

The Licensing Officer presented report LDS.58/08 regarding an increase in Hackney Carriage fares.

Mr Wayne Casey of Carlisle Taxi Association was in attendance at the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that on the 17th October 2007 the Regulatory Panel approved a small increase to the Hackney Carriage tariff.  This was to increase the “flag fall” from £2.24p to £2.30p. No other changes were made to the subsequent mileage, extras or waiting time.  It was now the practice for the Regulatory Panel to receive a report each year on Hackney Carriage fares rather than wait for an application from the trade.

The Licensing Officer explained that a meeting had taken place with the officers of both taxi trade associations to hear their views.  Their opinion was that although some of their members were struggling, they feared that a full inflationary increase might push members of the public towards other means of transport.  They had recommended a tariff which was an increase of 4.3% for a 2 mile journey.  It should be noted however that the two taxi associations only represent approximately half of the taxis licensed.  It was not recommended that any changes were made to Waiting Time or Extras other than in relation to numbers of passengers carried.  Currently, if an owner paid a premium of £5000 or £10000 for his vehicle to carry 6 passengers he got exactly the same fare as a vehicle which could only carry four passengers.  For a party of 6 people this would necessitate booking 2 taxis and doubling the fare.  Four of the other Councils in Cumbria now had a surcharge on the fare for more than 4 passengers.  It was recommended that Carlisle City Council adopted this surcharge at 50p per adult in excess of 4 passengers.

The Licensing Officer reported that the Council’s Financial Services had produced the changes in the RPI to the identified criteria for transport since the last increase.  Those changes had been multiplied by the “weighting” agreed with the taxi associations previously and an overall increase of 7.81% in transport costs had been identified.

The Licensing Officer explained that some comparison had been made with other authorities in Cumbria and if the inflationary rate was approved Carlisle would be ranked 2nd in the County and if the taxi associations tariff was approved it would be 3rd.

In response to Members questions, the Licensing Officer stated:

· The definition of an adult was someone aged 17 years or over

· The taxi driver would make the decision and would have to rely on the person being honest

· The tariff on Christmas Eve between 1200 hours and 1800 hours had been introduced in 1999 for the millennium at tariff 3 and had since been reduced to tariff 2

· The other taxi association not represented today had been involved in previous discussions and had had the opportunity to attend the Panel

In response to the Principal Solicitor’s questions, the Licensing Officer agreed to have some guidance on the age of an adult with regard to the extra cost and would ensure that Guide Dogs were exempt from the charge for dogs in vehicles.

RESOLVED – 1)  That, subject to the statutory procedure, Hackney Carriage tariffs be increased by an average of 4.3% in accordance with Appendix 2 of the report reference LDS.58/08.

2)  That a surcharge of 50p per adult in excess of 4 passengers be adopted.

(The meeting ended at 2.50pm)

